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REAPPORTIONMENT COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
August 4, 2011
2:00 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Johnny Gaffney (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Reggie Brown, 
Ray Holt, Warren Jones and Matt Schellenberg

Guests: Council Members Lori Boyer, Doyle Carter, Bill Bishop and Jim Love
Also: Jason Gabriel and Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel;  Bill Killingsworth and James Reed – Planning and Development Department; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections; Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Scott Wilson,  BeLinda Peeples, Kevin Kuzel Rebekah Adams, Audrey Braman and Stan Johnson – ECAs; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Jeff Clements – Council Research; John Libby, Danny Becton
Meeting Convened:  2:16 p.m.

Planning and Development Director Bill Killingsworth stated that his department had prepared a map requested in the noticed council member meetings on August 3rd which shows the Census blocks (smaller units than Census tracts or voting precincts) with a minority population of 60% or more.

Council Member Boyer read into the record a letter drafted by Council Member Gulliford (who could not be present due to a medical appointment) regarding the findings of the noticed council member meeting of August 3rd to discuss the south/east council districts.  The group agreed unanimously with the map which today is presented by the Planning Department and labeled as Planning Department Plan C dated August 4, 2011, with the understanding that the group had requested several minor changes that the Planning Department had not yet time to incorporate into the Plan C map.  The changes will be incorporated into the next draft of the map and will not materially change the south/east districts as depicted in Plan C. 

In response to a question from Council Member Jones, Ms. Boyer indicated that the south/east council members did not discuss the minority percentages of any of the council districts at their meeting the previous day.  Mr. Jones felt that the minority population percentages in proposed Districts 7, 8, 9 and 10 are unacceptably low when compared with the current districts when overlaid with the 2010 Census data.  Council Member Crescimbeni requested and Mr. Killingsworth provided a table showing the majority and minority populations of the 14 current council districts using both the 2000 and 2010 Census data.  Using the map showing the 60%+ minority Census blocks, Mr. Killingsworth explained that the integration of the community and the dispersal of minority population from its former concentration in the north/west area makes it difficult for the four traditional minority districts to gain the population necessary to meet the maximum size deviation requirement without incorporating areas with less than 60% minority population, which have the effect of reducing the overall minority percentage of the districts.
Mr. Killingsworth requested guidance from the committee about how to proceed with adjustments to the north/west districts, given the two alternatives discussed at the noticed meeting yesterday.  Does the committee want the department to start from a basis of the districts as they currently stand and gradually expand outward to incorporate the necessary growth while attempting to keep the minority population as high as possible?  Or should the department start by adjusting proposed District 10 by shifting the southern boundary northward and widening the district to the west, then adjusting the surrounding districts as necessary?  The department was directed to try both options so the committee could determine which produces a more satisfactory result.

Council Member Bishop stated that he liked the way the latest proposal keeps the “old Arlington” area intact as a single district without the current extension across the river from District 7 dividing the community.  Council Member Jones cautioned that removing that portion of  District 7 from Arlington has a detrimental impact on the minority percentages achievable for Districts 7/8/9/10 and needs to be considered in the broader context of what it does to the overall plan.
In response to a question from Council Member Holt about the role of the Reapportionment Committee as this phase of the redistricting process draws to a close, Peggy Sidman of the General Counsel’s Office stated that the committee has the duty to adopt a proposed redistricting plan and report it to the Council Secretary by August 15th for introduction as an ordinance in City Council.  From there the plan is referred to the Rules Committee to hold the required public hearings and to refine a final proposal for City Council’s consideration.  Council Member Holt stated that he approved of the Plan C map as presented today.  Council Member Brown stated that he opposed the Plan C map as it currently stands.

Supervisor of Elections Jerry Holland stated that he had produced a map in which the minority population in the four historically minority districts is in the 60%+ range for three districts and 59% for the fourth district.  In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about why the Supervisor of Elections was producing and presenting maps, Mr. Holland stated that the map had been requested by Council Member Gulliford and would have been produced by the Planning Department but for a computer problem.  His office produced the map to assist the Planning Department in overcoming the technical difficulty so that it would be available for today’s meeting.  Mr. Crescimbeni expressed reservations about maps coming from multiple sources and urged that all plans and maps from whatever source be channeled through and presented by the Planning Department for the sake of consistency and clarity.
Council Member Brown urged that another noticed meeting of council members representing Districts 7/8/9/10/12 be scheduled before the next full Reapportionment Committee meeting to continue work on refining the north/west districts.  Jason Gabriel of the General Counsel’s Office urged the committee members to be cognizant of the fact that, pursuant to federal law and court precedent, race may not be used as the predominant factor in determining district boundaries, but may be one factor among others, including party affiliation, voting patterns, generally accepted identification of communities of interest, etc.

Public Comment
John Draper stated that the Argyle area was chopped in half by the 2001 redistricting plan and urged the committee to restore the whole Argyle area to a Westside district by pulling the western edge of District 14 back inside the I-295 perimeter and giving Argyle to District 12.  He stated that the Jacksonville community has gradually integrated over the years and urged abandonment of the concept of “minority access” districts with minimum 60 or 70% minority populations as antiquated thinking.
John Libby requested that all proposed maps and all meeting notices for meetings related to redistricting, whether of the committee or of groups of council members in a noticed meeting, be posted prominently on the Reapportionment Committee web page.  He reiterated Mr. Gabriel’s earlier statement that race may not be the predominant factor in determining council districts, but voting patterns are, so the committee needs to be examining a voting pattern overlay on all proposed maps.  He recommended that communities of interest be defined starting with self-identified neighborhoods and schools at their heart.
Tom Martin urged that Argyle Forest be part of District 12, not District 14 because of its community of interest with the Westside rather than with Riverside, Avondale and Ortega.  He urged that all maps be posted to the City web site and that paper copies be printed and distributed to all council members and to the general public for easy reference during the meetings.
Bill Lewis stated that Argyle belongs in a Westside district, not District 14.  He noted that former City Council member Art Graham and former state senator Jennifer Carroll were elected as minorities from majority white districts, proving that race is not the dominant factor it used to be and that the candidates’ stands on important issues are more important than race to today’s voters.  He urged that redistricting information be placed on the front page of the City Council web site for easy citizen access.

Barney Roberts stated that CPACs want future development patterns to be taken into account by the committee when crafting new districts, as well as the impact of the new districts on traditional CPAC neighborhood groupings.
Motion (Crescimbeni): the Reapportionment Committee directs the appropriate staff to post redistricting-related meeting notices and maps on the Reapportionment Committee web site, with maps clearly titled and dated to eliminate confusion about the progression of proposed plans – approved.
Council Member Brown stated that he would be scheduling a noticed meeting for north/west council members to continue refining those districts on Monday, August 8th at 11 a.m.  

Next meeting – August 10th at 2:00 p.m. in the Lynwood Roberts Room where the committee can more easily spread out maps and draw potential changes in a hands-on setting.
The meeting was adjourned at 3:46 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

8.5.11      Posted: 5:00 p.m.
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